The City of Lewisburg

Finance Committee

Meeting Minutes

March 11, 2014

The Paul R. Cooley Council Chambers

The City of Lewisburg Finance Committee met Tuesday, March 11, 2014 in Regular Session at 7:00 p.m. in the Paul R. Cooley Council Chambers located at Lewisburg City Hall, 942 Washington Street West, Lewisburg, West Virginia.

PRESENT:  Mayor John Manchester, Council member Joshua Baldwin, Heather Blake, Beverly White, and Joseph Lutz, Treasurer Susan Honaker, Chief of Police Tim Stove, Deputy Chief of Police Chris Teubert, Fire Chief Wayne Pennington, Planning and Zoning Officer Tony Hinkle and Public Works Director Mark Carver.

ABSENT:  Council member Mark Etten.

VISITORS:  Kennon Chambers with Chapman Technical Group.

CALL TO ORDER
Council member Baldwin called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Council member Lutz made a motion to approve the minutes of the February 11, 2014 Finance Committee meeting as presented.  Council member White seconded the motion.  With four in favor and one absent the motion carried.
WATER SYSTEM IMPROVEMENTS CONTRACT NO 4 WATER TREATMENT PLANT PAY REQUEST NO 9
Council member Lutz made a motion to recommend to Council the approval to pay Alvarez Contractors $139,177 for Water System Improvement Contract No 4 Water Treatment Plant Pay Request No. 9.   Council member Blake seconded the motion.  With four in favor and one absent the motion carried.  
RADIO READ METER PROJECT UPDATE
Public Works Director Carver reported from the meeting that was held earlier that day stating the City is still waiting on the FCC license to be able to turn on the two additional towers. Sensus is upgrading the software to correct the leak detection report with training to be scheduled at a later date, and there are GPS issues that need to be worked out. 
HOME RULE APPLICATION
Mayor Manchester stated he had met with Brian Helmick with Spilman, Thomas & Battle, PLLC and they will be unable to represent the City, because of a conflict of interest.  Manchester reviewed the list below of items that were made possible by previous home rule applicants, items the City should consider that were put in other cities’ applications and items department heads would like to consider putting into the City’s application. 
Manchester stated the City will start with a simple application and then modify the application if the City is accepted into the Home Rule program. The administration is to work on the application and bring back to the Council for adoption and approval.
HOME RULE APPLICATION OPTIONS

State Law Resulting From Home Rule

· Fire Loss Liens

· Unpaid delinquent fee liens

· General business license consolidation 

· Vacant building registration program/liens

· Urban deer hunt

Me Too Projects

· On The Spot Citations-Charleston

· Architect-Engineering Procurement-Charleston *

· Disposition of City Property-Charleston*

· Modifying State Zoning Regulations-Wheeling*

Possible Local Initiatives (based on meeting with dept. heads)

· Use of hotel/motel tax monies for Library funding

· Eliminate 30/60 day rule for paying hotel/motel taxes

· Simplify election process

· Simplify utility termination process

· Exempt municipality from newspaper fees for sale of surplus property

Possible Round II (Amendment Stage) of Application

· Amend municipal court jury from 12 to 6 members

· Consider municipal sales tax option

*not recommended for first round application

SIMPLIFICATION OF ANNUAL MUNICIPAL BUSINESS LICENSING FEES
Treasurer Honaker stated that the proposed ordinance was still being reviewed by the City attorney.
Council member White made a motion to table review of the simplification of the annual municipal business license fees.  Council member Blake seconded the motion with four in favor and one absent the motion carried.

LIENS FOR NONPAYMENT OF MUNICIPAL SERVICE FEES
Treasurer Honaker reported that the review of the requirements for liens for nonpayment of municipal service fees was still being reviewed by the City attorney. 

Council member Lutz made a motion to table consideration liens for nonpayment of municipal service fees. Mayor Manchester seconded the motion.  With four in favor and one absent the motion carried. 
COMPUTER REPLACEMENT POLICY
Treasurer Honaker presented the following report to the Committee and explained if the computers at City Hall were not replaced, City Hall would have to stop taking credit card payments because the lack of security updates creates an environment that is no longer PCI compliant. 
Treasurer Honaker stated she had spoken with Council member Etten and explained to him that the City could lease purchase the computers from Country Road Leasing the company the City leases our vehicles from but it would add at least three percent to the cost of the computers.
COMPUTER REPLACEMENT PROPOSAL
The following is from Microsoft website and brought to the City’s attention by Mountaineer Computer Systems: 

“After April 8, 2014, technical assistance for Windows XP will no longer be available, including automatic updates that help protect your PC. If you continue to use Windows XP, your computer might become more vulnerable to security risks and viruses.

An unsupported version of Windows will no longer receive software updates from Windows Update. These include security updates that can help protect your PC from harmful viruses, spyware, and other malicious software, which can steal your personal information. Windows Update also installs the latest software updates to improve the reliability of Windows –new drivers for your hardware and more.

If you continue to use Windows XP after support ends, your computer should still work, but it will become five times more vulnerable to security risks and viruses. And as more software and hardware manufacturers continue to optimize for more recent versions of Windows, a greater number of programs and devices like cameras and printers won’t work with Windows XP.”

We have also been notified by  ChargeItPro the credit card processing company the City uses to process credit card payments, that if we do not update our machines, we will be out of PCI Compliance. 
City hall has 5 computers that need to be replaced at a cost of $1,400 each for total cost of $7,000

Public works has 2 computers at a cost of $1,400 each for total cost of $2,800

Police Department has 7 computers needing to be replaced

    6 computer can be replace at a cost of $700 each for a total cost of $4,200 and 1 computer at a 

        Cost of $1,500 for a total department cost of $5,700

Total Cost

City Hall
$  7,000

Public works
$  2,800

Police Depart
$  5,700
     Total Cost      $15,500

Council member White made a motion to recommend to Council to replace fourteen computers. Council member Blake seconded the motion.   The cost of the Police Department’s seven computers is to come from the department’s departmental supply line item. The two computers from Public Works will come from within their budgeted line items, and the five computers within City Hall may have to come from contingencies.  The total cost to replace the fourteen computers is $15,500.  With four in favor and one absent the motion carried. 
Council member Baldwin requested for future use that a schedule be developed for replacement of computers.  
BUILDING PERMIT FEE STRUCTURE
Building Code Official and Zoning Officer Tony Hinkle stated the Building Permit fees had not been increased in many years and it is the Administration’s recommendation to increase the permit fees from $3.00 per $1,000 of construction cost to $6.00 per $1,000 construction cost to cover the building inspection department’s cost. 

Mayor Manchester made a motion to recommend to Council to increase the cost of a building permit to $6.00 per $1,000 of construction cost effective July 1, 2014.  Council member Lutz seconded the motion.  With four in favor and one absent the motion carried. 

BUILDING CODE PLANS EXAMINER
Building Code and Planning Officer Hinkle stated that the City needed a Building Code Plans Examiner to approve building plans of commercial structures and it should be an engineer and/or architect. Chapman Technical Group has agreed to provide someone to do this at a fee.  The fee would then be passed on the person applying for the permit.  The City would have to adopt an ordinance first to be able to charge the fee. 

Kennon Chambers with Chapman Technical Group stated that they are currently doing this service for the City of St Albans.  

Council member Lutz made a motion to recommend to Council to direct the Administration to draw up an ordinance to charge a fee for a building code plans examiner fee.  Council member White seconded the motion.  With four in favor and one absent the motion carried. 

RECYCLING ANALYSIS
Public Works Director Carver stated the Public Works Committee recommended that Council members review his report and the report will be discussed at the April meetings. 
BUSINESS & OCCUPATION TAX ADJUSTMENT DISCUSSION
Mayor Manchester informed the Committee that the City has been charging electric companies and gas companies a business and occupation tax but the code also allows the City to charge a two percent excise tax on them as well. The business and occupations tax is a tax on the company and the excise tax is a tax on the purchaser.   All that is necessary to start collecting the excise tax is for the recorder to send the electric and gas companies a letter that they need to start charging the tax. 
Mayor Manchester informed the Committee that he recommends the City start charging a 2% Business and Occupation tax on Contractors.

Council member White made a motion to recommend to Council to amend the current Business and Occupation Tax ordinance to include a tax on contractors.  Council member Lutz seconded the motion.  With four in favor and one absent the motion carried. 

POLICE DEPARTMENT SALARY SCHEDULE DISCUSSION
Chief Stover presented the Committee a proposal on police officer salaries.  The proposal compared the City of Lewisburg’s salary for Police Officers with departments of comparable size across the state, plus local departments and the sheriffs department.  Stover stated recently it has because hard to retain younger officers and he would like for Council to consider adjusting the department’s salary schedule. 
The Committee stated they were taking action to raise revenue and would take his request under advisement and review after the new fiscal year begins. 

COAL SEVERANCE BUDGE FISCAL YEAR 2015
Council member Lutz made a motion to recommend to Council the approval of the Coal Severance Fund Budget for fiscal year 2015 as presented.  Council member Blake seconded the motion.  With four in favor and one absent the motion carried.

GENERAL FUND BUDGET FISCAL YEAR 2015
The Committee reviewed the General Fund Budget for Fiscal Year 2015 as presented and Mayor Manchester made a motion to recommend to Council to approve the Budget as presented. Council member White seconded the motion.  With four in favor and one absent the motion carried. 

COMMUNICATIONS FROM MEMBERS
Council member White stated she would be traveling and would not be at the Council meeting on March 18th. 

ADJOURNMENT
Council member Lutz made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:40 p.m. Council member White seconded the motion. With four in favor and one absent the motion carried. 

Respectively submitted

Susan Honaker

Treasurer
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